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Cast of Characters 
 
 

Raymond Brown: 
 
 
Raymond is eighteen years old and lives in the poor part of 
town and hangs out with the wrong crowd.  He is arrogant, 
sarcastic, and disrespectful.  Ever since he was little he 
has hated the police just as much as the next person in his 
neighborhood. 
 
 
Emily Johnson: 
 
 
Emily is Officer Johnson’s seventeen-year-old daughter.  
While attending public school she met Raymond and they 
became good friends.  She was mellow and kept to herself 
until the murder of her mom.  Now Emily is frantic, 
paranoid, and uptight. 
 
Jordan Jones: 
 
 
Jordan (A.K.A JJ) is currently in a relationship with Emily 
although he is two years older.  JJ is down to Earth and 
takes care of his friends.  Just like Raymond, he isn’t fond 
of the police and lives in the bad part of town. 
 
 
Officer Mike Johnson: 
 
 
Officer Johnson is a thirty-six year old police officer.  
Mike had been married for seventeen years to Samantha 
Johnson and had known Ryan Wilde since he was fifteen.  He 
is irrational, violent, and skeptical. 
 
 
Detective Jack Turner: 
 
 
Jack Turner is twenty-one and just came into town for this 
horrifying case.  He’s straightforward and doesn’t take shit 
from anyone.  When given a case he is not bias and tries to 
get every detail before convicting anyone. 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Officer Ryan Wilde: 
 
 
Officer Wilde is a ladies’ man and knows how to sway a 
crowd.  He likes to crack jokes every now and then, but when 
it goes down to business he is nothing less than serious.  
Ryan, although best friends with Officer Johnson, had an 
affair with Samantha (Mike’s wife). 
 
 
Ashley Connor: 
 
 
Ashley is seventeen and down to Earth.  She protects her 
friends and always has their back. 
 
 
Chief Sanchez: 
 
 
Chief Sanchez is a highly respected boss in the police 
department.  Although he maintains a stern boss outlook, he 
is rather jolly and friendly. 
 
 
Police Officers: 
 
 
They do their jobs and are usually respected throughout the 
city. 
 
 

SCENE 
 
 

Local police station 
 

 
TIME 

 
 

Present day 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



SETTING: Waiting room- four chairs aligned.  Two 

are occupied and the others are vacant. 

 

 

CHIEF SANCHEZ talks silently to OFFICER WILDE. DETECTIVE 

TURNER walks into stage, looks around, and taps CHIEF 

SANCHEZ on the shoulder. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Excuse me, but can you tell me where 

Chief Sanchez’s office is? 

 

CHIEF SANCHEZ: Ah, you must be Detective Jack Turner!  

It’s great to finally meet you.  I 

heard so much about you. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Oh, (looks over Chief Sanchez’s 

appearance) so you’re the Chief.  Well, 

uh, it’s great to finally meet you too. 

 

CHIEF SANCHEZ: (Laughs then gestures to Officer Wilde) 

This is Officer Wilde.  He’ll accompany 

you through this case. 

 

DECTIVE TURNER: (Shakes Officer Wilde’s hand) Nice to 

meet you. 

 

OFFICER WILDE: Likewise. 

 

CHIEF SANCHEZ: I’ll let you two talk and meet with the 

suspects. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER and OFFICER WILDE nod as CHIEF SANCHEZ 

exits the scene. 

 

OFFICER WILDE: (Gives DETECTIVE TURNER folders for the 

case) So her name was Samantha Johnson, 

thirty-six, and married with one kid.  

We questioned her husband and have her 

daughter in the interrogation room 

right now. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: (Flips through the content in the 

folder then looks at OFFICER WILDE) 

And? 

 

OFFICER WILDE: We got a suspect. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER and OFFICER WILDE turn to see policemen 

bringing in RAYMOND and sit him down. 



 

OFFICER WILDE: His name is Raymond Brown, some high 

school dropout.  He’s been charged for 

possession of marijuana in the past. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Why would he murder some random woman? 

 

OFFICER WILDE: You know for a Backstreet Boy, you ask 

a lot questions. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: (Snarky) It’s my job, maybe if you lay 

off the doughnuts you’d actually be 

useful. 

 

OFFICER WILDE: Well, I thought detectives investigate 

the case not continuously ask questions 

until someone has the right answer. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: And I thought police officers are 

supposed to catch the bad guys, but I 

guess we both don’t fit our criteria. 

 

OFFCER WILDE: (Laughs) I like you already new guy. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: I don’t know whether I should feel 

complimented or insulted by that 

gesture. 

 

EMILY JOHNSON comes out from the interrogation room.  

RAYMOND looks at her with a confused expression.  In tears, 

EMILY holds herself together and sits at the chair furthest 

away from RAYMOND.  RAYMOND leans forward and stares at 

EMILY. 

 

RAYMOND: (Whispers) Emily... (Looks around then 

back at EMILY) Emily, what the hell? 

 

A POLICE OFFICER comes out from the interrogation room and 

hands DETECTIVE TURNER another folder. 

 

POLICE OFFICER: Rooms all yours. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER takes the folder, looks through it, and 

walks into the interrogation room. 

 

[END SCENE] 

 

 



SETTING: Interrogation room- two chairs facing 

each other, a table in the middle. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER sits down and looks through folders; 

OFFICER WILDE brings in RAYMOND. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Hello Raymond.   

 

OFFICER WILDE forces RAYMOND to sit across from DETECTIVE 

TURNER.  OFFICER WILDE then stands by the door. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: I’m Detective Turner; do you know why 

you’re here? 

 

RAYMOND ignores DETECTIVE TURNER. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: (takes out a picture and slides it 

toward RAYMOND) Do you know this woman? 

 

RAYMOND: (leans in, looks at the picture, and 

then leans back at his chair) Yeah, 

(Pause) that’s Emily’s mom. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: So you know Emily? 

 

RAYMOND: Can I go home?  Cuz I don’t feel like 

playing this stupid ‘Guess Who’ game 

with you. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Raymond, Emily’s mom was murdered. 

 

RAYMOND: Ah, I get it.  You’re gonna blame me 

for something I didn’t do? 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: No, that’s not what I’m-- 

 

RAYMOND: Let me ask you something, Detective, do 

you think I did it? 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: I don’t know yet, Raymond, but I’d like 

to find out who did. 

 

RAYMOND: Well today is your unlucky day because 

I don’t know anything. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Where were you on September 18
th
? 

 

RAYMOND: Getting high.  Why what were you doing? 

 



DETECTIVE TURNER: What about Emily?  Were you with her 

that night? 

 

RAYMOND: Emily ain’t the kind of girl who sticks 

around guys like me.  She’s just 

another daddy’s girl. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Have you ever met her mother? 

 

RAYMOND: I saw her once.  She and her mom were 

shopping at the mall or whatever. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: And what did you think of Emily’s mom? 

 

RAYMOND: You gotta be joking.  I didn’t kill her 

mom because I thought she was hot and 

wouldn’t put out.  Do I look like a 

gangbanger? 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: That’s not what I was trying to— 

 

RAYMOND: I know what people think, I’m the guy 

that’s always high and drunk; the 

person that goes off and steals shit.  

Yeah, I didn’t graduate high school, 

but I know right from wrong.  And I’m 

not going to jail and leave my mom by 

herself.  So don’t assume you know me, 

Detective cuz you don’t. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: I’m not assuming anything, Raymond.  I 

just want to get to the bottom of this. 

 

RAYMOND: Well, like I said, I don’t know 

anything. 

 

A POLICE OFFICER comes into the interrogation room. 

 

POLICE OFFICER: Officer Wilde, Detective Turner, the 

Chief needs to speak to you. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: All right, (turns to RAYMOND) we’ll be 

right back. 

 

OFFICER WILDE: Make sure he doesn’t leave and that no 

unauthorized people come in here. 

 

POLICE OFFICER: Yes, sir. 

 



The POLICE OFFICER, DETECTIVE TURNER, AND OFFICER WILDE 
leave the interrogation room.  RAYMOND stays seated, 
waiting.  OFFICER JOHNSON walks into the room flips the 
chair around and sits down.  His arms cross on top of the 
chair. 

 

 

RAYMOND: I already told your friend that I don’t 

know shit. 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON: I heard that too, (Pause) but I bet 

you’re hiding something. 

 

RAYMOND: (RAYMOND stares at OFFICER JOHNSON and 

puts his hands on the table.)  I didn’t 

kill Emily’s mom. 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON: Come on kid, if you just tell us the 

truth this will go a lot smoother. 

 

RAYMOND: I didn’t kill anyone. 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON: What did you use? 

 

RAYMOND shifts in his chair, ignoring OFFICER JOHNSON. 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON: Did you use a weapon from inside the 

house? 

 

RAYMOND glares at OFFICER JOHNSON, his arms cross in front 

of his chest 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON: Or did you bring your own? 

 

RAYMOND: I didn’t kill anyone! 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON: Don’t lie to me!  You stabbed her in 

the chest and watched her bleed to 

death, didn’t you?  (OFFICER JOHNSON 

angrily gets out of his chair and 

throws it across the room.) 

 

RAYMOND: I didn’t do anything! 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON: Stop lying! 

 
DETECTIVE TURNER and OFFICER WILDE runs into the room and 

strains OFFICER JOHNSON 

 



OFFICER WILDE: Mike!  (Pushes OFFICER JOHNSON away 

from RAYMOND) 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: (Forces RAYMOND to sit back down then 

turns to OFFICER JOHNSON) What the hell 

do you think you’re doing in here? 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON: (Struggles under OFFICER WILDE’S hold) 

He killed Samantha!  That piece of shit 

killed my wife! 

 

OFFICER WILDE: We don’t know that yet! 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: For all we know, Raymond is innocent! 

 

RAYMOND: I was with Emily the whole night! 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER, OFFICER JOHNSON, and OFFICER WILDE stare 

at RAYMOND. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: What? (Pause and sets hands on table) 

What did you just say? 

 

RAYMOND: I was with Emily that night.  She told 

me not to tell anyone 

because...(RAYMOND looks over to 

OFFICER JOHNSON) because she told me 

her dad would kill her if he found out 

we were friends. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Emily? 

 

RAYMOND: Yeah. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Emily Johnson? 

 

RAYMOND: Yeah!  Do I need to spell her name out 

for you? 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Raymond, she told us she was at her 

friend Ashley’s house the night of the 

murder.  And you just confirmed you 

never met with her. 

 

RAYMOND stares at DETECTIVE TURNER leaning towards him. 

 

RAYMOND: Well, I lied.  And so did she. 

 



OFFICER JOHNSON: Don’t call my daughter a liar you 

worthless piece of garbage! 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER:  (DETECTIVE TURNER turns to OFFICER 

WILDE) Officer Wilde, I need you to 

take Officer Johnson outside! 

 

OFFICER WILDE nods and pulls OFFICER JOHNSON towards the 

door, but OFFICER JOHNSON is resisting.  DETECTIVE TURNER 

looks at RAYMOND. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Now Raymond, during the murder, Officer 

Johnson was picking up Emily.  So you 

couldn’t have been with her while it 

was happening.  Not unless you were at 

Ashley’s house. 

 

RAYMOND: Emily came with me to the gas station.  

We were trying to get people to buy us 

smokes.  (Pause) She took the bus home; 

(Pause) I took her to the station 

myself.  Ashley was even with us. 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON: (Laughs) I picked her up at Ashley’s 

house, don’t try and lie your way out 

of this! 

 

RAYMOND: Shut the hell up!  I’m not lying!  Call 

Ashley! Ask her for yourself! 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: (Glares at OFFICER WILDE then goes back 

to RAYMOND) We already interviewed her 

before we brought you in.  She told us 

that Emily was there since three in the 

afternoon and that she never saw you 

two ever hanging out. 

 

RAYMOND: Bullshit!  Maybe Emily killed her mom 

or this pig right here.  Maybe his wife 

was having sex with— 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON lunges forward and punches RAYMOND in the 

face.  RAYMOND falls to the ground, holding his cheek.  

OFFICER WILDE holds OFFICER JOHNSON back. 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON: You lowlife son of a bitch!  Don’t talk 

about my family like that! 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Wilde!  Get him out of here now! 



 

OFFICER JOHNSON: I’m not going to let you get away with 

this! 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: This is your last warning! 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON shrugs OFFICER WILDE off before heading 

towards the door.  DETECTIVE TURNER walks to RAYMOND, 

checking if he’s okay.   

 

OFFICER WILDE: Sorry, Jack.  I’ll check up on him. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: If I see that man in this room again, 

I’ll have him escorted out of the 

building.  Do you understand me? 

 

OFFICER WILDE: The man just lost his wife— 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Do you understand? 

 

OFFICER WILDE: Yeah, I understand. 

 

[END SCENE] 

 

 

SETTING: Waiting room, four chairs all occupied. 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON enters the waiting room, EMILY running to 

his side. 

 

EMILY: (EMILY looks at the door then back at 

OFFICER JOHNSON) Is Raymond okay? 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON: (OFFICER JOHNSON grabs EMILY by the 

arm) I don’t want to hear that filthy 

bastard’s name come out of your mouth, 

you hear me?  He killed your mom 

(OFFICER JOHNSON pushes EMILY away from 

him) act like it. 

 

OFFICER WILDE enters the waiting room. 

 

OFFICER WILDE: Hey, everything all right? 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON: Everything’s fine. 

 

EMILY: Yeah, everything’s fine. (Smiles 

faintly and walks away) 

 



OFFICER WILDE: Wait, Emily. 

 

EMILY: (Turns around) Yeah? 

 

OFFICER WILDE: Do you know Raymond Brown? 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON: What are you trying to say, Ryan?  My 

daughter doesn’t lie you know that. 

 

OFFICER WILDE: That’s not what I’m saying, Mike. 

 

EMILY: No, I don’t know him.  (Pause) Dad, I’m 

going to get coffee with Ashley. 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON: Yeah sweetheart, you do that.  I’ll 

take you guys home when we’re done. 

 

EMILY walks off stage, OFFICER JOHNSON and OFFICER WILDE 

watch before returning to their conversation. 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON: Ryan, (Pause) I don’t think that man is 

even doing his job. 

 

OFFICER WILDE: Just give it some time.  You need to 

calm down, though.  I know Samantha was 

everything to you, but throwing punches 

at a suspect isn’t going to bring her 

back. 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON: She was going to divorce me, did you 

know that? 

 

OFFICER WILDE: What? 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON: Before she died, we got into a fight.  

She said getting married at nineteen 

made our relationship seem (Pause) 

forced. 

 

OFFICER WILDE: You know women, always fighting just to 

fight. 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON: She cheated on me. 

 

OFFICER WILDE: Mike, don’t say that.  She loved you. 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON: No she didn’t.  She’s been cheating on 

me for months now, but I loved her too 

much to say anything.  A man like me 



can’t get a woman like her anymore.  

But now she’s gone. 

 

OFFICER WILDE: When was the last time she met up with 

this guy? 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON: The day before she died.  Why?  Do you 

know something? 

 

OFFICER WILDE: No, it’s just...  (Pause) I came by 

your house the other day and saw 

someone leave. 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON: Was it Raymond? 

 

OFFICER WILDE: No— 

 

JORDAN starts behind the audience and slowly makes his way 

onto the stage. 

 

JORDAN: Emily! (Looks around) Emily! 

 

OFFICER WILDE: It was him. 

 

JORDAN walks on stage and OFFICER WILDE grabs him and cuffs 

his hands. 

 

JORDAN: Whoa, what the hell man!  Let go of me! 

 

OFFICER WILDE: You are under arrest for suspicion of 

murder. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER walks out of the interrogation room, steps 

aside and lets the POLICE OFFICERS take RAYMOND out into 

the waiting room. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: What’s going on in here? 

 

RAYMOND: J.J.? 

 

JORDAN: (Struggles under OFFICER WILDE’S HOLD) 

Ray? 

 

OFFICER WILDE: We have another suspect. 

 

OFFICER WILDE takes JORDAN into the interrogation room.  

DETECTIVE TURNER looks around confused then follows after. 

 

[END SCENE] 



 

SETTING: Interrogation room, two chairs and a 

table in the middle. 

 

OFFICER WILDE sets JORDAN down.  DETECTIVE TURNER grabs 

OFFICER WILDE and pulls him to the side. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: (Whispers) Do we even know this kid’s 

name? 

 

OFFICER WILDE: Just sit down and wait a little.  

Officer Johnson will get more 

information. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Johnson?  I don’t want him in this 

room, I thought I made that clear— 

 

OFFICER WILDE: He’s going to tell another officer to 

help him.  Just sit down. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER grudgingly sits down across from JORDAN 

and goes through the files she already has.   

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Can I get you a drink or something? 

 

JORDAN: Cut the crap. 

 

Few minutes later and a POLICE OFFICER comes in and hands 

DETECTIVE TURNER the information then exits. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: So you’re Jordan Jones— 

 

JORDAN: What do you want? 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: I want the truth.  (Slides a picture 

towards Jordan) Do you want to tell me 

about this? 

 

JORDAN: (Looks away disgusted) No, (Pauses then 

turns to look back at DETECTIVE TURNER) 

but you wanna tell me why the bastard 

behind me thinks I killed Emily’s mom? 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: I’ll be asking the questions, not you. 

 

JORDAN: Fine, ask away. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: So (Pause) you know Samantha Johnson? 

 



JORDAN: Haven’t met her directly, but yeah. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: And you know about-- 

 

JORDAN: Her being dead?  Emily told me and she 

also told me she came here.  So I 

thought I would help her out, but 

obviously that was a bad idea. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Help her out with what? 

 

JORDAN: Her mom just died, a good boyfriend 

would comfort her. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: (Looks down at the information then 

back up at Jordan) On September 17
th
, 

you were at Emily’s house, correct? 

 

JORDAN: Yeah. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Why? 

 

JORDAN: We were going to go to a party 

together.  She said to pick her up at 

her house around nine cuz her parents 

weren’t going to be home.  So I swung 

by around eight-forty.  But Emily 

wasn’t there. 

 

POLICE OFFCER taps OFFICER WILDE on the shoulder; they 

whisper then OFFICER WILDE leaves the room. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: So you left? 

 

JORDAN: Nah, I went through the back door.  She 

leaves it open for me.  Went inside and 

was going to head into her room.  

Until... 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Her parents were home? 

 

JORDAN: That’s what I thought. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: What do you mean? 

 

JORDAN: I mean, her mom was there, but not her 

dad. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Was there someone else? 



 

JORDAN: Yeah.  (Pause) Some guy named Ryan 

Wilde. 

 

[END SCENE] 

 

SETTING: Waiting room, four chairs. 

 

OFFICER WILDE is talking with another POLICE OFFICER.  

EMILY walks in the police station holding coffee.  ASHELY 

runs up to her. 

 

EMILY: There you are!  I waited outside for 

like twenty minutes— 

 

ASHLEY: They arrested J.J. 

 

EMILY: W-what? 

 

ASHLEY: I saw them arrest him... (Pause)  Emily 

what is going on? 

 

EMILY sits down; ASHLEY sits down next to her. 

 

ASHLEY: I know you have to lie because of your 

dad, but why does it seem like there is 

something more to the story? 

 

EMILY: J.J. wasn’t supposed to be a part of 

this... Ugh, I’m so stupid! 

 

ASHLEY: Em, tell me what is going on.  I’ll 

tell the police the truth; I can’t keep 

lying if all it’s doing is putting our 

friends in jail.  It isn’t right. 

 

EMILY: I can’t tell you. 

 

ASHLEY: What are you hiding? 

 

EMILY: I’m sorry Ash, I can’t tell you. 

 

ASHLEY: Then I have to stop lying.  Ray and 

J.J. always take the bullet for their 

friends, but right now you aren’t being 

a friend.  They have no clue what’s 

happening. So either you tell me what’s 

going on or I’ll tell them that we were 

with Raymond that night. 



 

EMILY: I... (Pause) I can’t tell you Ashley.  

Please just trust me. 

 

ASHLEY: No.  Ray is not going to jail because 

of you. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER enters the waiting room and lets Jordan 

out. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Officer Wilde, can I speak to you for a 

minute? 

 

OFFICER WILDE: Yeah. (Finishes conversation with the 

police officer then walks to DETECTIVE 

TURNER) What happened? 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: (Looks around the room. Whispers) Did 

you have an affair with Officer 

Johnson’s wife? 

 

OFFICER WILDE: Where did you get that idea? 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Answer the question. 

 

OFFICER WILDE: I didn’t kill Samantha if that’s where 

you’re getting at. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: That wasn’t my question, but should it 

be? 

 

OFFICER WILDE: Fine, we fooled around.  But she didn’t 

love Mike anymore, okay?  I loved her 

since high school and now that she was 

done with him— 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: I want you to get Officer Johnson and 

Emily in the interrogation room. 

 

OFFICER WILDE: What?  Why? 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Just do it. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER exits the scene. 

 

[END SCENE] 

 

SETTING: Interrogation room, three chairs and a 

table in the middle. 



 

DETECTIVE TURNER is seated.  OFFICER JOHNSON, EMILY, and 

OFFICER WILDE enter.  OFFICER JOHNSON and EMILY sit next to 

each other, across from DETECTIVE TURNER.  OFFICER WILDE 

stands behind DETECTIVE TURNER.  EMILY is sitting 

nervously. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Mike, how old were you when you got 

married to Samantha? 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON: Nineteen.  Why? 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Did you get married because of Emily? 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON: Partially, we were in love too. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: And how long have you been friends with 

Officer Ryan Wilde? 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON: Since I was fifteen.  Detective, why 

are you asking me all these irrelevant 

questions? 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Have you ever forced your daughter to 

lie for you? 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON: No, why would you-- 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Have you ever struck your wife or 

Emily? 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON: No!  I would never lay a hand on them!  

Are you assuming I killed my wife? 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Emily, do you feel undermined by your 

father? 

 

EMILY: No. 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON: Ryan, what the hell is this about? 

 

OFFICER WILDE: Mike just let him do his job. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Does he know about your relationship 

with a young man named Jordan Jones? 

 

EMILY: I don’t know what you’re talking about. 

 



OFFICER JOHNSON: Why are you asking such pointless 

questions?  You should be questioning 

those delinquents, not us! 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Jordan showed us his phone, you 

recently called him and texted him.  

His alibi also fits in with Raymond’s.  

Would you like to explain that for us, 

Emily? 

 

EMILY: My phone was stolen. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: So if I called this number, then your 

phone won’t ring? 

 

EMILY: I told you; I was at Ashley’s house the 

whole day.  During school I lost my 

phone and I was going to check the lost 

and found, but this happened. 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Around five o’clock on September 18
th
, 

you tried calling Officer Wilde’s 

house.  Is this correct? 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON: Why would she call Ryan? 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: You were crying and Jordan was telling 

you to calm down.  You told him that 

your father had been drinking and that 

your parents started to fight.  Then 

you told Jordan that you called Officer 

Wilde because you were scared what your 

dad was going to do.  When he didn’t 

answer you asked Jordan if you could 

come over.  He asked you if you wanted 

Raymond to pick you up.  So that means 

Raymond was with Jordan and that you 

were already home, is that correct? 

 

EMILY: N-no. 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON: Where are you getting this nonsense? 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: He said that Raymond didn’t do 

anything.  Emily, what happened that 

night? 

 

EMILY: My dad picked me up at Ashley’s around 

seven— 



 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Why were you crying? 

 

EMILY: My dad picked me up at Ashley’s around 

seven— 

 

OFFICER WILDE: Detective Turner, that’s enough... 

 

OFFICER JOHNSON: My daughter is telling the truth!  

Those boys are hiding something! 

 

DETECTIVE TURNER: Tell me what happened! 

 

 [END SCENE] 

 

SETTING: Flashback, Jordan Jones’s house 

 

JORDAN is opening a can of pop while RAYMOND enters the 

scene. 

 

RAYMOND: Sup, man? 

 

JORDAN: Nothin, did you drop Em and Ash off 

already? 

 

RAYMOND: Nah, they took the bus.  My mom needed 

the car to go to work today and they 

didn’t want to walk all the way over 

here for me to drop ‘em off. 

 

JORDAN: Yeah my dad took my car, fucking 

bastard. 

 

Phone starts to ring JORDAN picks up the phone.  RAYMOND 

grabs a can of pop and sits at the kitchen table. 

 

JORDAN: Hello? 

 

RAYMOND: (Drinks water) Dude you got any food? 

 

JORDAN: (Shakes head) Whoa, whoa, whoa, (Pause) 

Em?  Babe you gotta slow down. 

 

RAYMOND: What’s wrong? 

 

JORDAN: (Shrugs) Emily, calm down.  (Pause) 

Yeah.  (Pause) Okay.  (Pause) Do you 

want Ray to pick you up? 

 



RAYMOND: (Walks toward JORDAN) What the hell’s 

going on? 

 

JORDAN: (Lightly pushes RAYMOND away) You sure?  

(Pause) All right babe, I’ll see you in 

a few minutes.  Be careful.  Bye. 

 

JORDAN hangs up the phone and drags his hand down his face. 

 

RAYMOND: Dude, is Em all right? 

 

JORDAN: She sounded freaked, man.  Her dad was 

screaming at her mom and (Pause) I 

don’t know Ray. 

 

RAYMOND: Yeah she told me about the divorce 

thing.  From what I hear, her dad is a 

total asshole. 

 

JORDAN: Shit, (Pause) I hope Emily’s all right. 

 

RAYMOND leans against the table when they hear continuous 

panicking knocks.  JORDAN opens the door and EMILY steps 

inside, her hands soaked in blood. 

 

JORDAN: Holy shit!  Emily are you okay?  Ray 

call 9-1-1 

 

EMILY: No!  No, don’t call 9-1-1! 

 

RAYMOND: Em, if you’re bleeding you need to go 

to the hospital. 

 

EMILY: (Hesitant) I-it’s not my blood. 

 

RAYMOND backs away from EMILY, his hands up to his chest. 

 

RAYMOND: Dude, I can’t have this shit put on my 

record! 

 

JORDAN: Shut up Ray!  Em, what do you mean 

that’s not your blood. 

 

RAYMOND: What the fuck do you think it means, 

J.J.?  She killed someone!  I can’t 

believe this, Emily I can’t fucking 

believe you killed someone! 

 



JORDAN: (Grabs RAYMOND by his collar and pulls 

him closer) Ray you better shut your 

mouth before I do it for you! (Pushes 

RAYMOND away) 

 

JORDAN walks towards EMILY and has her sit down.  JORDAN 

squats down in front of her. 

 

EMILY: Babe, (Pause) I didn’t mean to... 

 

JORDAN: Emily, (Pauses, takes a deep breath) 

what happened? 

 

EMILY: (Takes a deep breath) S-she was going 

to leave us.  I can’t have her break up 

my family.  (Pause) J.J., I didn’t mean 

to kill her.  (Trembling) She kept 

yelling at me saying if I wasn’t born 

then their marriage wouldn’t have been 

rushed. 

 

JORDAN: Em, this isn’t your fault. 

 

RAYMOND: Hell it ain’t her fault!  She murdered 

someone J.J.! 

 

EMILY: I didn’t mean to! 

 

RAYMOND walks closer to EMILY, frustrated. 

 

RAYMOND: Yes you did.  And now they are going to 

trace it back to us— 

 

JORDAN: And when they do, we aren’t going to 

tell them anything. 

 

RAYMOND: You want me to lie for your girlfriend? 

 

JORDAN: No, Ray.  I want you to lie for your 

friend. 

 

RAYMOND: If you think I’ll take the blame for 

this, then you don’t know me. 

 

JORDAN: So you’re going to let her go to jail 

for an accident? 

 

RAYMOND: Open your eyes J.J. she murdered her 

mom!  How do you accidentally murder 



someone?  What the fuck do you want me 

to do?  If she stole some weed or 

fucking trashed a park I’ll save her 

ass, but not with this man!  Not with 

this! 

 

JORDAN: All I’m asking is for you to lay low.  

If the five-oh asks you any questions, 

tell them you don’t know anything. 

 

RAYMOND: And what if they assume I did it? 

 

JORDAN: You got an alibi and I’ll back you up.  

(Turns to EMILY) Babe... 

 

EMILY: I’m so sorry... 

 

JORDAN: Babe, don’t worry about it. 

 

EMILY: I really didn’t mean it— 

 

JORDAN: (Holds EMILY’S cheeks) I know you 

didn’t.  Right now, I need you to go 

shower.  Then I want you to call your 

dad and tell him what happened.  Okay?  

(Pause) Then we’ll figure out what to 

do next. 

 

EMILY: I can’t tell my dad— 

 

RAYMOND: Wow, J.J. someone should give you an 

award for being the smartest piece of 

shit in the world. 

 

JORDAN: Ray... Shut up.  Now Emily, your dad 

loves you and won’t want you to go to 

jail for this.  He’ll play along.  

Understand? 

 

EMILY nods and JORDAN kisses her forehead.  EMILY slowly 

walks off stage. 

 

RAYMOND: Can’t believe you are actually covering 

her tracks. 

 

JORDAN: Don’t give me that Ray; you’ve done it 

with almost all your friends! 

 



RAYMOND: Yeah, but not with this!  You gotta 

know your boundaries.  J.J. we’re gonna 

get caught.  And look at Emily; she is 

going to crack if someone pushes her 

over the edge.  I don’t even know why 

you’re involving me 

 

JORDAN: Ray— 

 

RAYMOND: Fuck you man.  I’m going home. 

 

JORDAN: Dude— 

 

RAYMOND: I ain’t gonna tell anyone, alright?  

But I’m not going to prison either. 

 

[END SCENE] 
 

 

SETTING: T.V. - Outside the police station 

 

Channel flips through then stops at the news.  Crowds of 

newscasters are trying to take pictures and interview the 

police as Emily is being taken away. 

 

NEWSCASTER: Emily Johnson, daughter of the now 

deceased Samantha Johnson is suspected 

of murder and will have a court case 

on— (POLICE walk behind the NEWSCASTER) 

Oh!  Sir!  What do you have to say 

about this case? 

 

POLICE OFFICER: No comment. 

 

JORDAN and OFFICER JOHNSON are being taken away right after 

EMILY. 

 

NEWSCASTER: Can you tell us why a fellow police 

officer is being taken away? 

 

POLICE OFFICER: You need to stay back. 

 

NEWSCASTER: Were they in on the murder?  What about 

the young man you brought in hours ago?  

Where is Raymond Brown? 

 

RAYMOND walks out of the police station. 

 

NEWSCASTER: Ah!  Raymond, would you like to comment 

on the police’s suspicion of you? 



 

RAYMOND: Haters gonna hate. 

 


